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Minutes of the Ordinary General Meeting held at The Old Schoolroom, Llangan on Tuesday 3rd December 2019 at 7:00pm
1. Welcome, record of Members present and apologies for absence

Attendees: Cllr Keith Jones (Chairman), Cllr D Hammond, Cllr Karl Jones, Cllr P Wilson, Cllr D Reed, Cllr N Blethyn, Cllr B Hayball-Jones, Cllr H Davies
Also present: K Protheroe (Clerk), Cllr C Cave
Apologies for Absence: Cllr L Brookes, PCSO A Stone
2. Disclosure and confirmation of declarations of interest 

There were no new disclosures of interest. 
The Clerk advised Llangan Community Council (LCC) that, as requested by Cllr Reed he had clarified a declaration of interest matter for Cllr Reed with the Vale of Glamorgan Council (VOGC), who had referred him to One Voice Wales (OVW). The Clerk had advised Cllr Reed of the advice and based on the advice Cllr Reed had decided that a declaration of interest was not required.
3. To receive the Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held on 1st October 2019

For accuracy the Clerk advised LCC that:
· Agenda Item 3 should refer to the minutes of the OGM on the 3rd November 2019, not the October meeting
· Agenda Item 4 should read Mrs Beth Jones, not Bethan Jones
· Agenda Item 12 should state Wind Turbine, not Solar Farm
It was proposed by Cllr Keith Jones to accept the minutes of the OGM, as amended, as a true record; this was seconded by Cllr Blethyn and agreed by all. 
4. To consider any matters arising from those minutes not covered elsewhere in the agenda

There were two matters arising.

Agenda Item 12. November 2019: The Clerk confirmed that LCC is awaiting advice from the Vale of Glamorgan Council (VOGC) in respect of the Yr Efail pathway.

Agenda Item 15.2: The Clerk explained that he had written to the VOGC concerning car parking arrangements at Llangan Primary School. A subsequent conversation with the VOGC, suggested that no funding would be available to improve the car park.
5. To consider Police Matters
This matter was deferred due to PCSO Stones’s absence. PCSO Stone had advised the Clerk via email that no crimes had been reported in the area since the November meeting.
6. Public session
There were no members of the public present.
7. To consider County Council matters
Cllr Cave updated members in respect of the employment scheme at the new housing development adjacent to Llangan Primary School and the continuing discussions regarding the resolution of the traveller’s housing requirements from the person’s current site in Llangan.
LCC thanked Cllr Cave and noted her written report.
8. Ruthin and Garwa quarries: Feedback from public meeting and initial comments
Cllr Davies summarised the key points from the meeting. He explained that the owners of the two quarries would be submitting a planning application to extend the right to extract stone from the quarries for a further 40 years from 2023. The quarries have not been used for many years. Cllr Davies outlined the owner’s proposals to minimise the impact of the work at the quarries on the local communities, should the quarries eventually re-open. Cllr Davies noted that 80 trucks per day could be using the Felindre Road. The owner proposes submitting a planning application before Christmas.
LCC expressed their concern in respect of the environmental impact on the area, and in respect of the increased traffic on the already very busy Felindre Road. LCC was particularly concerned about the projected 57 southbound trucks per day that would be passing Llangan Primary School.

LCC noted its disappointment at the short-time period between the public meeting and the intended date of submitting a planning application to VOGC. This gave little time for scrutiny of the proposals.

It was, therefore, proposed by Cllr Davies that LCC should write to the consultant representing the owner expressing concern regarding the traffic movements, traffic management and environmental impact, prior to the receipt of the planning application. The Clerk would also write to the other local community councils in the area to make them aware of LCC’s concerns. The proposal was seconded by Cllr Hammond and agreed by all.
Action point: The Clerk to write to the consultant representing the owner, the surrounding community councils and make the VOGC’s highways team aware of LCC’s concerns.

9. To consider community centre reports on Llangan and Treoes Halls including Llangan extension

Cllrs Davies, Wilson and Hammond updated members on recent activities at the two halls.

The Council noted the reports.
10. Meeting management: Changes to minute taking
The Council considered ways to improve councillors’ accountability in meetings and considered the issues both for and against the recording of minutes. The Council also considered how best to maintain the accuracy of minutes.
It was proposed by Cllr Wilson that all meetings should be recorded, with the recording deleted once minutes are agreed as a true record. This was seconded by Cllr Wilson. A vote was called, with two votes for the proposal and five against. The proposal was not passed.

It was proposed by Cllr Davies that minutes should be kept as brief as is reasonably possible, with actions agreed, clarified and recorded at the end of each meeting. This was seconded by Cllr Wilson and agreed by all.

11. To consider the Clerk’s report including matters of a financial nature

The Council noted the Clerk’s activities detailed in the report.

The Clerk confirmed that the meeting regarding the adverse possession application of Mrs Beth Jones had now been confirmed for Thursday 5th December 2019 at the Old School Room, Llangan. In attendance would be the representatives of LCC, Mrs Beth Jones and her representatives, and Mr John Williams (the representative of the community members who wish to combine with LCC).

Cllrs Wilson and Blethyn confirmed that the fencing at the Treoes play area has now been replaced.

The representatives who would mange the Council’s three defibrillators to ensure that the batteries and pads were replaced as required were agreed.
Finance: The Clerk confirmed that the cashbook reconciled to the Council’s bank statement of 18th November 2019 with an agreed balance of £26,474.48. He outlined the key movements that have taken place since the last meeting of the Council.
The Clerk outlined the payments to be approved by the Council at the meeting. It was proposed by Cllr Blethyn that the following payments should be made by LCC:
	03/12/2019
	DM Payroll services
	101117
	33.50

	03/12/2019
	Wel-Medical - defibrillator servicing
	101118
	74.28

	03/12/2019
	Business Services at CAS - Treoes Hall Insurance
	101119
	600.14

	03/12/2019
	Business Services at CAS - Llangan Hall Insurance
	101121
	608.35


This was seconded by Cllr Davies and agreed by all.

The Clerk confirmed that since the November 2019 meeting the following receipts had been received:


06/11/19
Wind Farm – community grant 

 

£2,500.00
12. To consider any planning matters incl Bridgend planning
The Clerk advised the Council that there were currently two planning matters requiring their attention:
Planning Application No. 2019/01246/FUL (SZ) 

Location: Heol Las Farm, Llangan 

Proposal: Planning permission to convert existing holiday let to a residential annexe 

The Council raised no objections to the proposal.

Planning Application No. 2019/01230/FUL (TF)

Location: Garwa Quarry, Penllyn

Proposal: Retrospective planning permission for an existing fence line and planning permission of a proposed new fencing line at Garwa Quarry
It was proposed by Cllr Davies that the Council should object to this planning application because:

1. The proposed fence line appears to cross the public highway between the two quarries.

2. Llangan CC has been advised that the owner of the quarries intends to submit a substantive planning application, as detailed in Agenda Item 8 above, and that any amendments to the fencing should be considered as part of a single application.

The proposal was seconded by Cllr Wilson and agreed by all.
Action point: The Clerk to notify the VOGC of the Council’s decisions.

13. To consider any correspondence and associated replies required

The Clerk noted the report, outlined actions taken and advised the Council that no correspondence required their attention at the meeting.
14. To consider any reports of Councillors 
Other than those noted elsewhere in the minutes, the following issues were reported:
15.1
Cllr Hayball-Jones raised concerns regarding the works at Coychurch Roundabout, which is intensifying the problems associated with traffic, particularly larger vehicles, using the roads of Treoes and the surrounding area as a ‘rat-run’. 

Action point: Clerk to write to Bridgend Council to express concern and notify VOGC.
15.2
Cllr Wilson updated members in respect of issues relating to the Waterton Industrial Estate.
15.3
Cllr Reed raised concerns regarding access arrangements for the Bridgend County Show, which is to take place on land adjacent to Llangan Primary School. There is concern that the exit from the proposed site will cause significant traffic problems for the village of Llangan.

Action point: Clerk to write to VOGC to express concern.
15.4
Cllr Cave reminded LCC of grant funding of £250 available via the Mayoral Fund.

15.5
Cllr Brookes submitted a written update, due to her absence, relating to Llangan Primary School, the location of the Bridgend County Show and the Ruthin and Garwa quarries.
15. Time, date and venue of next meeting
The Council were reminded the next Ordinary meeting will be on 7th January 2020 at 7pm in The Old School Rooms, Llangan. 
16. The meeting closed at 9:00pm 
a. Signed:


b. Dated: 
Page 3 of 4

[image: image1]